
TO: CHAIR AND MEMBERS
STRATEGIC PRIORITIES AND POLICY COMMITTEE

MEETING ON FEBRUARY 4, 2020

FROM: SCOTT STAFFORD
MANAGING DIRECTOR, PARKS AND RECREATION

AND

ANNA LISA BARBON
MANAGING DIRECTOR, CORPORATE SERVICES AND CITY

TREASURER, CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

SUBJECT: CITY OF LONDON SERVICE REVIEW: REVIEW OF SERVICE 
DELIVERY FOR MUNICIPAL GOLF 

RECOMMENDATION

That, on the recommendation of the Managing Director, Parks and Recreation and the 
Managing Director, Corporate Services and City Treasurer, Chief Financial Officer, the 
following actions BE TAKEN:

a) the attached Appendix “A”: City of London Service Review: Review of Golf 
Operations BE RECEIVED for information;

b) Civic Administration BE DIRECTED to report back on Option 1 as presented by 
KPMG including holding a Public Participation Meeting (PPM); and,

c) Civic Administration BE DIRECTED to take no further action regarding Options 2, 3, 
4 as presented by KPMG; 

PREVIOUS REPORTS PERTINENT TO THIS MATTER

City of London Service Review: Project Update, Strategic Priorities and Policy Committee, 
April 8, 2019

RFP 18-04: City of London Service Review – Consulting Services, Strategic Priorities and 
Policy Committee, March 26, 2018

London’s Municipal Golf System 2011: Financial Performance and 2012 Business Plan, 
Community and Neighbourhoods Committee, November 1, 2011

Municipal Golf Task Force Recommendations, Community and Neighbourhoods 
Committee, June 14, 2011

Potential Closing of River Road – Additional Information, Community and Neighbourhoods
Committee, March 8, 2011

London Municipal Golf System Update and Shift in Strategic Direction, Community and 
Neighbourhoods Committee, February 1, 2011



2019-2023 STRATEGIC PLAN LINKAGES 

The City of London Service Review links to Council’s Strategic Plan 2019 – 2023 strategic 
area of focus of ‘Leading in Public Service’, specifically:

Increase efficiency and effectiveness of service delivery; and

Maintain London’s finances in a transparent and well-planned manner to balance 
equity and affordability over the long term.

PURPOSE

On April 8, 2019, the Strategic Priorities and Policy Committee (SPPC) received an update 
regarding the City of London Service Review. In addition to the review of service delivery 
for housing, this report identified two in-depth (“Deep Dive”) reviews to be undertaken by 
KPMG which included the service delivery for municipal golf.

The following was also noted in the April 8, 2019 SPPC report in relation to Municipal Golf:

The City of London currently operates three golf courses, Fanshawe, Thames 
Valley and River Road, which provide golfing, cart rentals, retail sales, and food and 
beverage services.

Revenue generated from golf services may be insufficient to fund future required 
capital investment.

KPMG will be undertaking a review of the service delivery model for municipal golf 
to ensure a sustainable long term service delivery of affordable quality golf 
opportunities.

The service review may include the consideration of alternative strategies to 
maximize revenue from golf services. 

This report presents the findings and recommendations from the review undertaken by 
KPMG for the service delivery for municipal golf (attached as Appendix “A”), provides 
background and historical context of London’s Municipal Golf System, and offers 
recommendations from Civic Administration on next steps for City Council’s consideration.

BACKGROUND 

Today, London’s Municipal Golf System consists of 90 holes, across three properties 
throughout the city including Thames Valley Classic (18 holes), Thames Valley Hickory (9 
holes), Fanshawe Traditional (18 holes), Fanshawe Quarry (18 holes), Parkside Nine 
(accessible 9 holes) and River Road (18 holes).  

Maps of all three properties are attached as Appendix “B” for reference.

Mission: To offer an affordable, accessible and amazing golf experience for Londoners.

2019 Municipal Golf System – By the Numbers:
1,836 members: 714 Senior (65+); 851 Adult (25-64); 271 Junior (9-18)
# of rounds played = 104,667 (River Road = 13,752; Thames Valley = 45,365; 
Fanshawe = 44,550)
# of guest rounds played = 35,292
Golf Reserve Fund balance after 2019 season = $260,000



London’s Municipal Golf History

London’s Municipal Golf System has a long history of providing affordable and accessible 
golf to the community, dating back to 1924.  Over the past 95 years, green fees and other 
golf revenues have been used to cover all operating expenses, fund capital improvements 
and to expand the system.  This means the system has historically operated without 
municipal tax subsidy.  During the late 1990’s and early 2000’s, the municipal golf system
contributed over $1,000,000 in funding for other municipal recreational endeavours:

Thames Valley opened in 1924 with a 6 hole golf course and expanded to 18 holes 
over time and eventually to 27 holes in 1931. It should be noted that from 1940-
1945, during the Second World War, Thames Valley ceased golf operations to 
become a military camp.

Fanshawe Traditional was constructed in 1957 and grew to 3 nine hole courses.  In 
1998, nine new holes were added creating two 18 hole courses with the second 
becoming known as the Quarry.  In addition, the Parkside Nine, an accessible 
course, one of very few in the province/country, and free to play, was built in 1998.

In 1991, River Road Golf Course, an 18 hole course, was constructed. This was 
done to take advantage of what was then considered an expanding golf market in 
the London and area and the potential of adding a course geographically in the 
southeast.

The timing of the course builds are not uncommon as the golf course construction industry 
has gone through three boom periods; the 1920’s, 1960’s and 1990’s.

As mentioned above, the revenues generated from all golf activities fund operating 
expenses, capital improvements, and in the past, until the late 1990’s, system expansion 
(more holes), which is the last time the system grew.  The principle of a self-sustaining golf 
system has been around since the inception of the system in 1924, according to records, 
which recognizes that even the building of Thames Valley was funded through 
memberships.

London’s Municipal Golf Courses and Service Reviews

The City of London’s municipal golf system has been through previous service reviews, 
most recently in 2011.  This review was completed by TE Golf Services, and the impetus 
for this was noted as follows: “Civic Administration has been growing increasingly 
concerned about the declining financial performance of the London Civic Golf Courses.”  

The staff report dated February 1, 2011 further explains: “Over its 85 year history municipal 
golf has paid for golf, which is operated without municipal tax subsidy.  In recent years, as 
costs rose, golf rounds and associated revenues have declined.  For many years, the 
system covered all operating costs, made healthy annual contributions to capital repairs 
and contributed additional surplus to offset other recreation costs.  In 2010, the system 
produced its first operating deficit in ten years.”

Based on the findings of the 2011 Service Review, civic administration recommended that 
River Road Golf Course be closed; that a new multi-year golf business plan focusing on the 
long-term viability of Fanshawe and Thames Valley be developed; that the lands of River 
Road golf course be repurposed as a City park; and that any decision be referred to a 
Public Participation Meeting (PPM). 

The above recommendations were passed by Municipal Council on February 7, 2011 but 
following the public participation meeting on March 8, 2011, different direction was 
provided to civic administration.  This direction included:

The establishment of a Municipal Golf Task Force and associated guidelines.



The development of a business plan (by May 2011) with specific emphasis on River 
Road Golf Course that would set the stage for continued operation of the course 
without the requirement of municipal subsidy.

This work was completed and reported to Municipal Council in June and November of 2011 
respectively with some final decisions being made.  Most notably, that River Road Golf 
Course would remain open and operational, and that the golf courses would be treated as 
a municipal golf system as opposed to individual golf courses. Other directions provided by 
Municipal Council, and as recommended by the Municipal Golf Task Force at this time 
included a focus on 3 main goals: improving the golf experience, increasing participation, 
and increasing revenues.

It is important to share this historical service review information as it reflects the last 
community and Council discussion on the future of London’s Municipal Golf System.  It 
also provides insight and context into how the golf system currently operates in 2019.

London Municipal Golf System 2012-2019

In response to the aforementioned recommendations and resolutions of Municipal Council
in 2011 (improving the golf experience, increasing participation, and increasing revenues), 
civic administration has implemented the following strategies and actions, as noted in the 
most recent 2015-2019 Municipal Golf Business Plan:

GOAL STRATEGIES/ACTIONS

1) Improving Experience Course playability improvements, such as 
improved turf management practices, cart 
path construction and hole layout
Service enhancements, such as food and 
beverage, cart rentals, membership 
structures and fees

2) Increasing Participation Creation and continuation of club events, 
tournaments, and leagues
Support high school golf programs
Introduction of golf junior camps into 
recreational/spectrum offerings

3) Increasing Revenues Introduction of a variety of membership 
structures, green fees and guest fees
Contracted 3rd party re-seller agreements
Increasing cart availability
Introduction of sponsorship and 
advertising program (started in 2019)

Despite all the above strategies and actions taken by civic administration, financial 
challenges still exist.  

Capital Funding in a ‘Golf pays for Golf’ Environment

Capital planning and re-investment in a “golf pays for golf” environment is challenging.  It
requires land and playability (i.e. cart paths, greens, irrigation, etc.) as well as structure
(pro-shops, bathrooms, maintenance shops, etc.) investments. The golf reserve fund is 
the only source of financing available for both areas of investment, and contributions to this 
reserve fund are directly impacted by the ebbs and flows of participation, economic and 
market conditions and unfavorable weather patterns.  This often presents a challenge in 
the prioritization of both short and long term needs and can often result in the deferral of 
important capital works, pushing assets past ideal life-cycle replacement timelines.  It is 



important to note, that this financing approach is different than all other assets in the Parks 
and Recreation portfolio.

As noted earlier in this report, and also in KPMG’s findings (Appendix ‘A’), revenue
generated from golf services may be insufficient to fund future required capital investment.

According to the 2019 Corporate Asset Management report (Section 11, page 240), “Golf 
courses are generally maintained in ‘Good’ to ‘Very Good’ condition as required for 
playability. Golf buildings, including clubhouses and other on course facilities like 
washrooms, concessions and maintenance buildings, have less priority than the golf 
courses and are predominantly in ‘Fair’ to ‘Very Poor’ condition. The condition of some golf 
building assets indicates short term investments are required.”

Other important information from 2019 Corporate Asset Management Plan related to 
Municipal Golf System (CAM 2019 only reflects capital needs for buildings and structures, 
not golf course improvements or needs):

Replacement value of all golf assets = $20,578,000
Average annual funding gap of $615,000 or a 10-year funding gap of $6,145,053:

Thames Valley Golf Course = $3,577,363
River Road Golf Course = $881,317
Fanshawe Golf Course = $1,686,372

With the current balance in the golf reserve fund being approximately $260,000 and future 
contributions being directly tied to revenues generated, civic administration believes that 
there is insufficient funding in a “golf pays for golf” environment to fund all future required 
capital needs.  The largest factor in realizing insufficient funding moving forward, is the 
annual operating losses at River Road Golf Course, which has a large impact on the golf 
system’s ability to contribute to the reserve fund annually.  

REPORT FINDINGS & RECOMMENDATIONS

Detailed information on the Service review for municipal golf conducted by KPMG is 
attached in Appendix “A”.  KPMG has provided four options for the Council to consider with 
respect to the future of the municipal golf system.

Civic Administration notes that public consultation was not included in the scope and 
therefore not conducted as part of the review.  Civic Administration is recommending that 
as part of next steps, should Council wish to proceed, that a public participation meeting be 
held as part of the next steps.  

PROPOSED PROCESS/NEXT STEPS

Civic Administration is recommending a report back to Committee and Council on Option 1 
(the closure of River Road golf course) as presented by KPMG.  This report back will 
provide Council the necessary information to decide on the future of the River Road 
property.  Staff are supportive of reporting back on this option for the following reasons:

River Road golf course is experiencing on-going financial losses; 
Since 2012, River Road has experienced a 37.5% reduction in rounds played;
KPMG’s report indicates, “discontinuance of River Road is the preferred approach 
to reducing the size of the City’s golf system in the event that the City determines a 
reduction is necessary” 
Revenue generated from the Golf System is insufficient to fund future capital

Civic Administration is also recommending that no further action be taken on Options 2, 3, 
and 4 as presented by KPMG.  Staff are recommending no further action for the following 
reasons:



The community is not over-serviced nor under-serviced when it comes to the supply 
of golf; 
A reduction of 45 holes from the current Municipal Golf System creates risk and 
could  further decrease rounds played, memberships, and in turn, revenue;
Financing, from an unidentified source would be required to re-work course layouts 
and design;

As part of the recommended report back regarding Option 1 as presented by KPMG, civic 
administration will bring back revised capital plans, options to alleviate infrastructure gap, 
and options to maximize properties for secondary uses.  Such options may include the 
creation of neighbourhood hubs, senior satellite sites and/or community centres.  It is 
important to note that the City of London did submit an application through the Investing in
Canada Infrastructure Program (ICIP): Community, Culture and Recreation stream, for 
Thames Valley Golf Course, and more specifically, “convert the clubhouse to an all season 
community centre for year round resident use.”

PREPARED BY: PREPARED BY:

JON-PAUL MCGONIGLE,
DIVISION MANAGER, CULTURE, 
SPECIAL EVENTS AND SPORT 
SERVICES

MARK JOHNSON,
BUSINESS PLANNING PROCESS 
MANAGER

RECOMMENDED BY: RECOMMENDED BY:

SCOTT STAFFORD,
MANAGING DIRECTOR, PARKS AND 
RECREATION

ANNA LISA BARBON,
MANAGING DIRECTOR, CORPORATE 
SERVICES AND CITY TREASURER,
CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER
















































































